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Legalectric, Inc. 
Carol Overland  Attorney at Law, MN #254617 
Energy Consultant—Transmission, Power Plants, Nuclear Waste 
overland@legalectric.org 

1110 West Avenue 
Red Wing, Minnesota  55066 

612.227.8638 

September 21, 2021 

Will Seuffert  via eDockets only 

Executive Director 

Public Utilities Commission 

121 – 7th Place East, Suite 350 

St. Paul, MN  55101 

RE: Additional Comments re: NRC FOIC - Cask Seals, Unloading, and Part 72 

Xcel Request for Change in Spent-Fuel Storage Technology 

PUC Docket E-002/CN-08-510 

Dear Mr. Seuffert: 

I’m just off a TEAMS call with NRC FOIA staff and the Region 3 inspector: Steve Ellis FOIA, 

contractor; Margo Stevens, FOIA Team Leader; John McKirgan, Chief of Storage and 

Transportation Licensing Branch and Licensing Part 72; and Rhex Edwards, Inspector Region 3 

Dry Casks), where we’re narrowing down my FOIA request.   

What I’ve learned and verified this morning is important for your consideration of Xcel’s 

request, to be dealt with going forward, but it’s important that you know this now: 

• Rhex Edwards, NRC Dry Cask Inspector, stated that he is not aware that any TN-

40 or TN-40HT seals have been replaced.

• Rhex Edwards, NRC Dry Cask Inspector stated that he is not aware of any

unloading of TN-40 or TN-40 HT casks.

• John McKirgan, Part 72 Licensing, stated and I verified, that the Part 72 license is

specifically linked to use of the TN-40 and TN-40HT casks, and that while

multiple casks are licensed for use at Part 50 and Part 52 facilities, to use any cask

other than TN-40 and TN-40HT at the Prairie Island Part 72 facility, an

amendment via NRC is needed.
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Minnesota law requires that if/when storage AND transport casks are available, the 

Commission SHALL order their use “REPLACE” the TN-40s: 

 

This means that the Commission SHALL order use of casks “that allow for transportation as 

well as storage” which implies that the casks shall REPLACE TN-40s, the ones currently used 

for storage.  On approval of a storage and transport casks, the existing TN-40 and TN-40HT 

casks would be replaced, i.e., spent fuel would be unloaded from the TN-40s and put into the 

new casks.  Then, what happens with the TN-40 casks?  This process and disposition of the used 

TN-40 casks has not been addressed.  The requirement of the statute to “REPLACE” has been 

avoided by both Xcel and the Commission. 

Further, Xcel addresses both its Part 72 license at Prairie Island, which is cask specific, and its 

Part 50 and 52 license, and appears to be saying that it can pick any cask and use it at its dry 

cask storage facility because it has the Part 50 license.  From Xcel’s request: 
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Xcel Energy Request for Change in Spent-Fuel Storage Technology, p. 8 (April 30, 2021). 

 

Xcel’s NRC Materials License SNM-2506 referenced above is its Part 72 ISFSI license.  The 

ISFSI is a Part 72 facility which requires an amendment prior to use of a different cask. 

 

Again, I am not representing any party in this docket, but I will be participating as an individual 

with a lot of specific expertise and history in this area.  Please keep me on the service list!! 

 

Very truly yours, 

 
Carol A. Overland     

Attorney at Law 

 

 

cc:  Electronic Service List 

 Kay Kuhlman, City of Red Wing Administrator  kay.kuhlman@ci.red-wing.mn.us 

Ray Kirsch, DoC-EERA  raymond.kirsch@state.mn.us (Ray Kirsch is not on the project 

service list so I am emailing a copy of this comment.) 
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